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Business Advocacy is perhaps the most intrinsic of all topics in this three-day dialogue as 
it is in itself a reasonable simulation of how private sector opinion is garnered and 
processed. Let me note Mr. Chairman that when you asked the private business delegates 
to take the first crack at sharing their perceptions and expectations on the Doha 
Development Agenda yesterday, it is clear that there is the need for bureaucrats and 
negotiators to level off on the understanding (and in some cases, disappointment) of the 
private sector on how talks have progressed in both multilateral and bilateral levels. 
 
Perhaps these opinions are still relatively restrained because this is a formal venue and 
your intra-country interests have to be discreet as you speak on a global perspective. If 
discussions are confined in their respective locales, we can visualize how intense those 
consultative sessions can be. Needless to say, the seeming “tugs-of-war” occur when the 
interests of the private sector are not aligned with the commitment of the government to 
the international community.  
 
However, good intra-country and international governance is anchored on the principle 
that those whose stakes are substantially affected by shifts in trade policies should be 
heard and appropriately considered.  They are in fact a critical component of 
“operationalizing policy space” as discussed by Mr. Hoekman yesterday. I agree with 
Peter that advocacy work is not just a recognized activity in modern market economies. It 
is in fact a legitimate process in various forms and degree, depending on the openness of 
the prevailing political structure or if such a process is entrenched in the fundamental 
laws of the country.   
 
In the Philippines, trade policy formulation and consultative mechanisms that are in place 
serve as windows for advocacy. For example on tariff rate setting and modifications, 
investigations and hearings are conducted with the private sector by the Tariff 
Commission before deliberations are elevated to other levels like the inter-agency 
Committee on Tariff and Related Matters, the economic planning agency, the Cabinet 
and finally the President. On the other hand, the investigations and implementation of 
trade remedies require involvement of a few agencies. 
 
Trade information also flows through our formal private-public partnerships as well as 
task forces at the national, regional and provincial levels. These institutions include the 
legislated Export Development Council and the National Agricultural and Fisheries 
Council, to name a few.  Solidarity among private business associations and the civil 
society led to organizing and expansion of the Philippine Chamber of Commerce and 
Industry, Confederation of Exporters, Fair Trade Alliance, etc.  
 
Likewise, major corporations and industry associations grouped themselves into what is 
known now as the Federation of Philippine Industries. FPI started as a customs 



consultative group and is becoming a boon to business advocacy, supporting reduction in 
business costs and addressing the needs of local industries to become more competitive. 
It does not only undertake advocacy work in executive and legislative meetings, but also 
in media. 
 
It is emphasized that there is much room for improvement in our consultative capacity. 
For one, our consultations are geared for specific needs (issues-of-the-day) and less on 
continuing need of the business sector. Again as several of you raised on floor this 
morning, our stakeholders have uneven understanding on the trade negotiating processes 
and international trade institutions. In our experience, the low participation on trade 
policy discussions especially among small and medium-scale enterprises is not on 
account of sheer indifference but on “fear of the unknown.” Even in the awareness level, 
we are just starting to extend our information campaigns to the regions. Then, there is 
still that challenge of regularizing feedback.    
 
Indeed, we recognize that in pluralistic societies, generating concrete positions on trade 
policy scenarios is arduous. I concur that it is not just the issue of possibly undermining 
duly constituted authorities, but more importantly, economies should be mindful of the 
opportunity costs of stalled decisions on market access strategies or substantial 
irreparable damage associated with unreasonable delays in investigations on trade 
remedies. There has to be an equilibrium between democratizing trade policy decision-
making and political will to effect those policy decisions. To minimize a checkmate 
situation, the strategy is to align the exercise of trade policy formulation to a national 
economic blueprint or a medium-term development plan. 
  
Another point I want to underscore is that the developed economies do not have the 
monopoly of the consultative and advocacy mechanisms. Even among developing nations 
with restrictive political structures, advocacy efforts are underway – probably not in open 
conventional platforms the way the Western World does them but in rather more subtle 
and indirect way as is often observed among Asian societies.  The expedient way to 
explain this is to segment the stakeholders who figure in “consultations” (I’m using this 
word loosely), namely: 
 

(a) business leaders of trade organizations whose opinions are openly offered to 
government; 

(b) non-government organizations, people’s organizations and lobby groups; 
(c) intermediaries like media and the academe; and, 
(d) in some cases like the Philippines, both Houses of Congress. 
 

For these segments, advocacies are undertaken in the form of open letters, resolutions, 
manifestos, signature campaigns, adverts, national business meetings and conferences, 
etc. For its part, the Legislature conducts congressional inquiries when the substance of 
prospective trade agreements are perceived to take the form of treaties or when trade 
policy matters are within the purview of Congress. The reason here is its tariff-setting 
powers are operationally delegated to the President per the Tariff and Customs Code. 
   



Then there is the silent, more encompassing majority. The character of this segment is 
non-confrontational whose points of view are usually relayed subtly through feelers 
either from third parties or ancillaries. In this regard, the approach here is usually issue-
based focused group discussions, and whenever feasible, even unsigned discreet 
purposive surveys. 
 
The emergence of e-groups, e-fora and web-blogs further extend the venues to discuss 
various facets of the WTO and regional and bilateral talks. These are probably the most 
unrestricted way for business and civil society to be heard. In recent years, we are seeing 
advocacy parameters and opinion message boards from various government and private 
websites. The information superhighway has been a convenient tool especially in an 
archipelago like ours. In fact, we plan to establish a dedicated web page for WTO-related 
matters and opinions in the business portal of the Trade and Industry Department. 
 
Consistent with the MDG, Business Advocacy has gone beyond public relations. When 
economic gains are infused with the principles of sustainable development and poverty 
alleviation, this necessarily becomes a form of social marketing that requires major shifts 
in business mindsets. In this regard, there has to be capability-building interventions that 
uplift the objects of such advocacy from mere anecdotes and popular opinions to one that 
is knowledge-based. Thus, I agree that advocacy groups have to be tooled properly on 
analyzing trade policy developments empirically and providing intellectual inputs 
consistent with international best practice. A number of studies and information sources 
can jumpstart your research like those maintained by ITC, IMF and World Bank. 
 
In recent years, advocacy groups have evolved further into businesses in their own right 
(I’m not sure though if this is considered an exaggeration of sorts or a result of mindful 
business decisions). Lobby units of private companies have emerged into service 
providers and advocacy brokers with juridical personalities distinct from the companies 
or business sectors whose interests they pursue. In some cases, foreign lobby companies 
are outsourced to undertake groundwork and building a case in the country targeted for 
prospective BTAs. 
 
Business Advocacy Groups exist even for the services sector. Through the years, we have 
seen the setting up of the British Invisibles into International Financial Services, the US 
Coalition of Service Industries, the Japan and Hong Kong Services Network (JSN/CSI), 
the Financial Services Leaders Group (which is able to project a unified view on a range 
of issues related to financial services across Canada, the EU, Hong Kong, Japan, 
Switzerland, and the US), and the Global Services Network (GSN). 
 
Lastly I want to say that in the context of globalization, governments are interlinked, so 
should the private sector. The challenge here is for trade policy makers to enjoin private 
stakeholders by providing the most effective consultative mechanisms. This could not be 
categorically prescribed as whatever is feasible differs from country to country, 
depending on cultural and political factors. I would also like to reiterate the plea of Tong 
and Jenny this morning to review your sectoral interests on specific levels and let your 
concerns be heard. Governments can only be as good as the secondary information you 



offered. Your primary experiences in trading (including the factors on fluctuations in 
returns and difficulties with non-tariff barriers) can only be supplied authoritatively by 
you. Those sectors who have yet to organize themselves, build your constituency and 
work with your negotiators on partnership rather than adversarial basis. You need to have 
a consolidated position before you negotiate, not only as individual countries but in 
various respects, as regions and blocs. 
 
Thank you. 


